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Big Ending Londonderry Fire Fighters relax as they
watch the house that they had been running exercises in throughout the
week burns to the ground. The house at 96 Pillsbury Road was donated
to the department for drills and destruction. Photo by Chris Paul
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CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
Town Council held
a special meeting

on Wednesday evening,
Nov. 11, to discuss what
to do about the 2020 tax
rate that was handed
down to the town by the
New Hampshire Depart-
ment of Revenue Admin-
istration (DRA). 

The reason for the
meeting was to decide
whether the town could
help lowering that rate
with the use of the
Undesignated Fund Bal-
ance (UFB) account.

Town Manager Kevin
Smith presented the pre-
liminary rate that was
given by the DRA for
year 2020, which was
coincidentally $20.20
per thousand. The rate
for 2019 was 19.39. 

The town rate this
year was $4.75, up from
$4.56; the County rate is
.86, down from  .88; the
school rate is $12.66, up
from $12.04; the state
education is $1.93, up
from $1.91. 

Smith said that what
we have the opportunity
to do at this point is to
use some of the Undesig-

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
School Board met
on Tuesday, Nov.

10, and one of the major
agenda items that
evening was on the
school district decision
to fall back to a fully-
remote learning sched-
ule for the remainder of
the year, after Thanks-
giving, and half the
month of January.

Before Scott Lalib-
erte, the Londonderry
Superintendent spoke
on the plan, School
Board chair Michael
Saucier addressed a
question raised about
whether the school dis-
trict had the authority to
make that decision.

Saucier said that he
had Laliberte reach out
to the school’s attorney
to ask whether the dis-
trict was within their
rights to do so.

He reported that the
letter he received from
the attorney stated that
the decision lies with the
superintendent, but that
the school board could
overturn any of his deci-
sions.

Laliberte’s presenta-
tion began with him stat-
ing that he is grateful for
the way that teachers,
students and parents
have responded to the
pandemic thus far, and
said that they’ve been
able to keep COVID
cases down, which is a
credit to the community.

“The decision to
make a move at this
point came about as a
result of work that was
done collectively by our
entire team,” Laliberte
said. He explained that
even thought the deci-
sion rests with him; he is
not making it on his
own.

He also explained
that when they first
developed that plan of
returning to school, the
amount of threat to com-
munity spread was very
low, it has since risen in
daily cases per 100,000
to 182.4 in Rockingham
County. He feels that
anything over 100 is
considered substantial
community spread.

School Board Approves Plan to
Revert to Full Remote Learning

continued on page 2

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

Londonderry resi-
dent and former
town employee,

Dan Bouchard, ad-
dressed the Town Coun-

cil on Monday night,
Nov. 16, during public
comment on the upcom-
ing budget and setting
the tax rate.

Bouchard said that
he heard councilors
mention some things

that he’d like to
address. One thing was
the Councilor Deb Paul
talked about pay cuts,
and was told not to go
there, but Bouchard
reminded the council

Resident Addresses Town 
Council on Salary Cuts

nated Fund Balance to
reduce the town rate.

He added that the tax
rate also includes a loss
of valuation of $45 mil-
lion from the Granite
Ridge Power Plant.

Town Council chair

◆ ◆

December Tax Rate Up 3.71
Percent From Previous Year
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only
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Derry Center for
Adult Services 

We offer FREE HiSET Prep,
ESOL, and Tutoring in hybrid
and virtual settings.

Let us help 
YOU improve 

your skills and 
confidence to Achieve

Your Goals!

For more information 
email derryadulted@sau10.org
or visit derryadulted.sau10.org
for Online Registration

Enriching Lives, Improving Skills

Laliberte said that a
major concern to the
district is the fact that
the holidays are
approaching, and with
that people will be trav-
eling to Londonderry
from other states and
they have no way of
monitoring whether or
not they have the virus
or need to be quaran-
tined. 

He felt that if they

have a short period of
remote learning during
this period, it would be
easier to control things
when they go back to in-
school learning.

There were a number
of students and parents
being affected by the
decision that came to
the meeting to speak on
the subject.

Resident Jamie Tuc-
colo said that he
thought the plan sound-

ed great, and mentioned
that the idea of being
proactive rather than
reactive was a good one,
but asked why couldn’t
the school wait until
there is a problem
before enacting the
plan. He felt that going
back to having parents
home with remote learn-
ing would be adding a
problem that doesn’t
exist yet. He asked that
the school board take a
vote to overrule the dis-
tricts decision.

Member Jen Gannon

◆ ◆

Remote Learning
Continued from page 1

responded to the
request by saying that
the school board relies
on trusting the Superin-
tendent, “We don’t have
to agree. We don’t run
the school.” She added
that when the board
micromanages the
Superintendent’s deci-
sions it undermines his
authority, and pretty
soon, he’ll be looking for
another job.

Member Amy
Finamore agreed saying
that she fully trusts the
Superintendents deci-

sions.
Londonderry Fire

Chief Darren O’Brien
spoke to the plan, saying
that he fully supports to
decision made by the
school district.

Member Steve Young
questioned the numbers
being used to determine
the severity of the pan-
demic, saying that the 10
per 100,000 number was
established over six
months ago, and since
then many more people
are being tested. With
those numbers, the
school has to take
action when 25 people
are infected, five if it’s
just the school popula-
tion.

O’Brien responded

that not being a scien-
tist; he just goes by the
recommendations from
the state.

Saucier said to finish
that he supports the
plan for students to go
remote through Decem-
ber saying it gives them
a better chance to finish
the year in school. He
added that even though
he empathizes with par-
ents, he trusts the deci-
sion by the school dis-
trict.

The vote on whether
to support the plan to go
fully remote from
Thanksgiving until Mar-
tin Luther King Day was
approved 4-1, with
Young voting no.

1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053

TEL: 603-432-5245 • FAX: 603-432-0191
WWW.BROTHERSAUTOBODYNH.COM

Lifetime warranty on all repairs
We meet by accident - 

crash in for quality repairs
Family owned & operated for 38 years

It’s YOUR car, 
YOUR choice of repair shops.

SPECIALIZING IN COLLISION REPAIR

November 22.
Fourteen-year old

Hannah Newman-Will-
iams will perform the
roles of Chinese Soloist,
Columbine Doll, Spanish
Dancer and Flower in
Waltz of the Flowers.  

Rowan Romanaus-
kas, age sixteen will per-
form the roles of Chi-
nese Soloist, Spanish
Dancer and Mouse.  

Twelve-year old Lily
Ferriera who attends St.
Joseph Regional High
School in Manchester
will perform the roles of
Party Girl and Candy

Cane.  
Annika Romanaus-

kas, age ten and Miran-
da Fitzpatrick age eight
will both perform as
Polichinelles. 

Ten-year old Elisa
Thomas will perform as
a Baby Mouse and an
Angel and Owen Ferri-
era will perform as a
Party Boy.

The Palace Theatre
will follow all safety
guidelines and are tak-
ing every precaution
necessary to keep
everyone safe this holi-
day season.  This holi-

Londonderry Youths to Perform in Upcoming Production of The Nutcracker 

Hannah Newman-
Williams, Rowan
R o m a n a u s k a s ,

Lily Ferriera, Annika
Romanauskas, Elisa
Thomas, Owen Ferriera
all of Londonderry and
Miranda Fitzpatrick of
Derry, along with a cast
of professional guest
artists and other area
youth to perform in the
Palace Theatre's upcom-
ing annual production of
the timeless classic, The
Nutcracker, in seven
magical performances
from Thursday, Novem-
ber 19 through Sunday,

day classic is a tradition
for the whole family to
enjoy.  The 20th annual
production of The Nut-
cracker will be per-
formed Thursday, Nov.
19 through Sunday, Nov.
22.

For show times and
ticket information call
the Palace Theatre Box
Office at 603.668.5588 or
visit www.palacethe-
atre.org or
www.snhdt.org .

Due to COVID proto-
cols seating is extremely
limited so call for your
tickets today!   

Hannah Newman-Williams will perform a num-
ber of roles in the Nutcracker, Courtesy photo
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We are a debt relief agency. We help people file for bankruptcy relief under the U.S. bankruptcy code

BANKRUPTCY
GET BILL COLLECTORS OFF YOUR BACK

AUTOMATIC STAY STOPS DEBT COLLECTION
START OVER WITH A CLEAN SLATE

4 Birch St. 
Derry, NH

(603) 437-2643

89 Main St. 
North Andover, MA

(978) 691-5453

Law Offices of
Andrew D. Myers

www.attorney-myers.com

27 Buttrick Rd, Londonderry, NH • Rte. 102
HOURS: Mon. – Fri. 8 A.M. to 6:30 P.M.
Sat. 8 a.m. to 6 p.m. • Sun. 8 a.m. to 4 p.m.434-1444

Now Taking Orders for 

Fresh TURKEYS!
(All natural, No Preservatives OR Antibiotics.

Gluten Free. All sizes from 10lb. to 30lb. available)

Order Early at 434-1444 
Company Orders Welcomed!

Side Dishes Also Avail-
able to Complete Your

Dinner. 
Call for More Information.

Clarity Community
Connections is
running a shoe

drive fundraiser and
asking for help from
their community. They
will be collecting new
and gently worn shoes
until Dec. 10th. 

By partnering up
with Angel Bins, Clarity
Community Connec-
tions will get paid for
what they collect and
plan to use the funds to
help individuals that
need guidance with
starting their life over.
Including mental health
services, case manage-
ment, and mentorship. 

Shoe Drive Fundrais-
ers are a fun and safe
way to keep up your
fundraising this year,
while keeping socially
distant! Shoes can be all
sizes, but must be pairs
and still wearable. No
heels, fuzzy slippers, or
metal cleats. 

After Angel Bins col-
lects the shoes, they
are sorted and cleaned,
then sent to micro-
entrepreneurs in devel-
oping nations which
allows people to create
both businesses and
jobs for people in local
communities. Their
income supports their

families, and the inven-
tory shoes the commu-
nities. 

The groups askes
that residents make a
difference in your com-
munity at home and
overseas today. Donate
shoes to Clarity Com-
munity Connections at
1D Commons Drive,
Londonderry, Monday
through Thursday from
10 a.m. to 5 p.m. 

For more informa-
tion and to schedule a
pick up time that’s con-
venient for you please
email Lynda Sabbio at
Lyndasab.ccc@gmail.c
om 

◆ ◆

Local Shoe Drive Fundraiser
Being Held Until Dec. 10 

that a number of years
ago all town employees
did take a pay freeze
during tough times.

He wanted to ask
that the council be
mindful of the fact that
it will be the last one in
that will be affected by
any personnel cuts.

He also brought up
the comment by Coun-
cilor Joe Green on not
making cuts t Fire and
Police. Bouchard felt
that everything should
be on the table at this
point.

He suggested not fill-
ing positions of people
who have retired.

He also suggested re-
looking at eliminating
redundancies and per-
haps speaking to the

school on things that
can be saved if they
worked together.

Bouchard proposed
speaking to them about
combing heath care
insurance plans, saying
that it was discussed
years ago, but nothing
ever happened.

Chairman John Far-
rell spoke to that issue
specifically saying that
the school district is
not interested in having
a conversation about
that with the town.

He asked that the
town look at ways to
save money in this
regard because the
town insurance is very
expensive.

Bouchard also
added that he thought
the snowplowing in
town could be done in a
more efficient manor.

He also added that

he thought it was com-
mendable that Police
Chief Bill Hart chose
not to purchase an addi-
tional generator this
year when it was point-
ed out that it wasn’t
needed. He said many
people would just have
spent the money rather
than losing it.

Town Manager Kevin
Smith addressed the
insurance question he
had, saying that the
town and schools use
different providers. The
town uses Health Trust
(Anthem product) and
the school uses School
Choice (Sigma prod-
uct). He said that years
ago they went through
what could be done to
help reduce the town
cost with a consultant
and found that the town
couldn’t do much bet-
ter, because of the pool

Salary Cuts
Continued from page 1

Londonderry is com-
bined with.

Smith also said that
insurance costs for
both entities were tied
into the collective bar-
gaining agreements, so
it would take a monu-
mental effort to meld
them into one.

Smith finished by
saying that he thought
the town was doing as
well as they can with
insurance costs right
now.  

Also during public
comment, Conservation
Commission chairper-
son Marge Badois spoke
to the council on a

brochure that the com-
mission is planning to
send out to residents
who abut water bodies
in town.

The pamphlet is
called “Living Next to a
Stream: How to be a
Stream and Fish Friend-
ly Homeowner,” and it
will be distributed peo-
ple in town residents
who live near a pond
stream or river.

The brochure gives
people tips on how to
better co-exist and
ideas on keeping the
water clean.

Also at the Monday
night meeting, a home-

owner at 15 Dianna
Road was granted his
request to receive a
building permit on a
Class VI Road. 

That request was
granted with a number
with conditions. The
homeowner will need to
upgrade the road to
NFPA 1141 standards. A
survey will be done to
locate the right or way.
Permits will be appro-
priated. A Class VI
Release will be signed
by the homeowner, and
a stormwater manage-
ment and erosion con-
trol plan be designed.
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Letters
Thank You 

Londonderry Voters

To the editor,
I am grateful and

thankful to once again
be sent back to Concord
as one of your State Rep-
resentatives. I especial-
ly thank those who sup-
ported me financially or
by posting one of my
signs. It’s an honor and a
humbling experience to
serve my town and
state. I congratulate all
those who were voted
in. My thanks go out to
all the candidates who
stood up to run and in
particular for the clean
and civil campaigns con-
ducted. With over 77% of
registered voters voting
in town, this election
was a prime example of
how a Constitutional
Republic works. It is my
hope this level of inter-
est is applied to all
future town, state and
federal elections. 

Thank You to all 
Londonderry Voters

To the editor,
I want to thank all of

the voters who came out
on a chilly windy day to
vote.  I believe it was the
largest voter turnout in
Londonderry history.
Particularly I want to
thank all of the London-
derry voters that voted
for me to represent you
in Concord, NH as your
NH State Representative.
Running as a Democrat
in Londonderry is an
uphill battle, however, I
am proud I ran for this
office and feel strongly
that I would have done a
great job representing
your voices in the State
House.

I also want to con-
gratulate all of the
republican candidates
that won their seat back
or will begin their term
as a new State Represen-

Londonderry Times welcomes letters of up to 500 words on topics of local interest, and prints as
many letters as possible. Please e-mail your letters to the Londonderry Times at londonderry-

times@nutpub.net. All letters must include the writer’s name, address and phone number for verifi-
cation if needed; name and town of residence will be printed. Londonderry Times reserves the right

to reject or edit letters for content and length, and anonymous letters will not be printed.

Nutfield Publishing, LLC

118 Hardy Rd., Londonderry, NH 03053
tel: 603-537-2760 • fax: 603-537-2765

send e-mails to: londonderrytimes@nutpub.net
www.nutpub.net

Owner/Publisher – Debra Paul Art Director – Chris Paul

The Londonderry Times is published through Nutfield Publishing, LLC a privately owned company
dedicated to keeping residents informed about local issues and news in the town of Londonderry. All
articles submitted for placement in the Londonderry Times are welcome and subject to review/edit-
ing and/or acceptance by the publisher. Decisions of the publisher are final. Views contained with-
in submitted and published articles do not necessarily represent the views of the publisher or London-
derry Times. No articles, photographs, or other materials in the Londonderry Times may be re-pub-
lished, re-written or otherwise used without the express permission of the publisher.

Serving Derry

The Londonderry Times is a weekly publication. It is mailed to every home in Londonderry 
free of charge and is available at a number of drop-off locations throughout the town.

Serving Chester, Hampstead 
and Sandown

This year has seen
huge costs due to the
pandemic affecting all of
us, both in terms of lost
loved ones, lost busi-
nesses and jobs, and
cancelled functions to
mention a few. With help
from Governor Sununu,
the Executive Council,
the state Senate and
other state representa-
tives like me, we will
craft a workable budget,
get the NH Advantage
back on track and ensure
Londonderry remains a
safe and enviable place
to live. I expect to once
again be on the Commit-
tee for Science, Technol-
ogy and Energy. If you
have an issue or an idea
or even to just talk about
anything, feel free to con-
tact me. 

Doug Thomas
State Representative
Londonderry
doug.thomasnh@gma

il.com

Editorial
This Thanksgiving, families will

be preparing meals with all the
trimmings, but the holiday will
look and feel different. 

Normally this is a time when fam-
ilies and friends gather together and
enjoy each other. Families have dif-
ferent Thanksgiving traditions, like
watching a football, the parade,
shopping and the list goes on and on. 

But there’s no way around it: the
COVID-19 is making us celebrate
differently this year. Drastically
changed from the Norman Rock-
well images of yesteryear, with fam-
ilies crowded around the dinner
table, the family patriarch carving
the turkey. Time has changed to a
variety of family and life styles, but
we all still mark the occasion by
sharing a meal, breaking away from
the constant jabbering of the online
world, if only for a few hours. 

We would like to encourage our
readers to continue spending time
with each other, even though it
might be different from before. Car-
ing for each other is important,
even if it has to be done through
zoom or by phone. 

Look at this time as the perfect
occasion to take stock in what we
have in our lives. Starting with the
simple things we take for granted –
a roof over our heads, good health,
food in the refrigerator, clothes in
the closet, the list goes on. 

There are some experiencing
changes as a result of this year: the
loss of a loved one, the loss of a

job, changes in mental and physi-
cal health, etc. These people are
likely wondering what’s to come,
as are all of us. 

But if we take a breath and
remember it is about what we have
and not what we’ve lost, we might
see things may not be all that bad. 

As much as COVID has taken
this year, perhaps there is one thing
it has given us: Perspective. And
what we do with it is all up to us. 

During times like these we
should reach out take care of each
other. Thank heaven for those peo-
ple, the ones who step up even
though they maybe having a hard
time themselves. We are truly
thankful for them.

We may not have the money we
think we should, the job we want,
or the house we desire, but we do
have a say in how our communities
operate and thrive. 

Thanksgiving is a good time to
look beyond ourselves, to consider
those who don’t have the comforts
we take for granted, and to help
however we can with donations or
time. It is amazing to see how we
have worked around obstacles of
COVID to help keep each other
healthy and safe.

This year, we suggest using the
Thanksgiving to realize all the good
that has come our way - and the
people who play such important
roles in our lives. Happy and
Healthy Thanksgiving from the staff
at Nutfield Publishing. 

Heading into the Holidays 

continued on page 5

Ending Hunger With their Cooperstown trip being can-
celled, the Londonderry 12u team decided that they wanted to give back
to the Londonderry community that was so generous in helping them
fundraise to get to Cooperstown. The boys went on a shopping spree to
help stock the shelves for program 'End 68 Hours of Hunger' that provides
meals to kids in need in Londonderry on the weekends. In total between
food and monetary donations, the 12u team donated over $2,500. They
also provided some scholarships through the LAFA organization. The
boys turned a bad situation into as much good as they could. Members of
the team include, Brendan Fitzgerald, Brady Fuller, Caden Guthrie, Gra-
ham Killelea, Liam Killelea, Gage Licciardi, Matt Luongo, Jace Ruggiero,
Jameson Seaman, Aiden Soucy, Jaylen Stott, and Carter Washington.
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er more pressing items
can be purchased”.     

The Upper Room has
been open and is seeing
families, teens and chil-
dren who attend all
types of classes, pro-
grams and services.
With 16 programs cur-
rently running, The
Upper Room is seeing
people who at times
could use a little boost,
or item that will meet a
need. The Community
Service Club of London-
derry High School, lead
by Barbara Marzik and
Susan Wakelin, present-
ed The Upper Room with
dozens of children's and
adult sized hats, gloves,
and socks, as well as dia-
pers and personal care
products. The club was
looking for ways to give

back to the community,
and this was a well
received act of kind-
ness, that will make dif-
ference!

Our center is a
warm, welcoming place
where families receive
information and sup-
port not only in times of
crisis but on a day-to-
day basis. We place no
boundaries on service,
and help all who come
to our center seeking
support. For more infor-
mation, call (603) 437-
8477, or visit our web-
site at URteachers.org
For other press-related
inquiries, please con-
tact 

Brenda Guggisberg,
Executive Director at
603-437-8477 or bguggis-
berg@urteachers.org 

The Upper Room Receives Support from LHS Community Service Club
When Barbara

Marzik one of
the co-advisors

of the Londonderry High
Community Service club
reached out to see how
they could be of assis-
tance to The Upper
Room, it was a great
opportunity for students
and staff of Londonderry
High to engage in giving
to those in the communi-
ty who may have a need.
“I was so happy to share
that at this time of year
things like hats and mit-
tens, and socks are a
really good thing to have
available for people.”
States Brenda Guggis-
berg, Executive Director
of the Upper Room.
“These items are costly
and often times go by
the way side so that larg-

Barbara Marzik stands with car load of donations to the Upper Room

Courtesy Photo.

John Farrell explained
that the new figures
comes out to an overall
increase of 4.2 percent
but it will seem like a
seven percent increase
when taxpayers get their
bills this year because of

the fact that the July bill
was based on last year’s
figures.

He further added
that the Council could
bring the town tax rate
of $4.75 per thousand by
contributing through the
UFB. 

The town’s Finance
Director Justin Campo

was asked what the
amount would have to
be in order to keep the
town’s rate flat at $4.56. 

He answered the
amount would have to
be about $920,000 in
order to do that.

A lot of the discus-
sion focused on making
sure that there would be

◆ ◆

Tax Rate
Continued from page 1

enough in the UFB to
cover any additional
losses to the town in the
ongoing negotiations
with Granite Ridge on
what the evaluation will
be. 

In the end, the coun-
cil voted 4-1 to con-
tribute $425,000 from
the UFB to drop the tax

increase by .2 percent,
to an even four percent,
which will mean that the
overall increase will be
about 6.5 to 6.7 percent
from the July tax bill.

As an example: If a
resident has a $300,000
home the taxes due for
the year will be 6,033.
Last year that figure was

$5,817, leaving the
roughly 6.7 percent dif-
ference. 

Councilor Deb Paul
was the only no vote,
she was in favor of tak-
ing more than what was
settled on, hoping to
keep the town portion of
the tax bill flat.
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*Appliances not included. Remodeling services available. Offer expires Nov. 30, 2020

tative.  I remain hopeful
you will represent all of
the voices in our beauti-
ful town.

Thank you again for
your votes.  I was sur-
prised and delighted to
learn how many of you
chose to vote for me.

Martha Smith
Londonderry 
–––––––––––––––––

Thank You Celebrity
Readers

To the editor,
On behalf of the

Matthew Thornton Ele-
mentary School PTA, I
wanted to take a mom-
ent and thank our
celebrity readers. Due to
Covide-19 restrictions,
Matthew Thornton chose
to host its fall book fair
online. Even though we
could not celebrate
reading in person by
seeing and touching new
books at the fair, we
found different but excit-
ing ways to remind our
learners how much fun
it is to read. Governor
Sununu welcomed stu-
dents to the fair by read-
ing Hooray for Diffenduf-
fer Day by Dr. Seuss and
Jack Prelutsky. Others
from the great state of
New Hampshire also

found time to read to
Matthew Thornton, in-
cluding Senators Hassan
and Shaheen and US
Representative Chris Pap-
pas. We also had some
amazing and terrific Lon-
donderry celebrities
such as Police Chief
Hart, Superintendent La-
liberte, Fire Chief O’Brien,
Principal Small and Town
Manager Smith. Throu-
ghout the two week run
of our book fair, these
celebrities showed us all
that we can keep tradi-
tions alive during these
trying times while also
creating new traditions.
More important, each
one of the celebrity
readers showed our stu-
dents that they mattered
and that they are worthy
of the time it took to
make the videos. For
that, the Matthew Thor-
nton PTA will always be
appreciative. 

Sincerely, 
Susan Fletcher 
MTPTA Book Fair 
Chairperson 
————————

Trump Undermining
Our Democracy

To the editor,
As a NH Independent

who votes the candi-
dates, I was hoping to
heap some praise on
Trump for his accom-

plishments, for example,
increasing the Defense
budget and promoting
our military buildup, but
he reverted to his typi-
cal lies (20,000 at last
count documented by
The Washington Post)
and disinformation when
referring to the outcome
of the 2020 election.

Trump and many of
his fanatical lockstep fol-

lowers accused election
officials in only states he
lost of fraudulent activi-
ties. Bipartisan election
officials, including Re-
publicans, Democrats
and Independents have
an exemplary history of
Americans processing
ballots with honesty and
due diligence. Why is
there fraud in the 2020
election just in six states

Trump lost? Why isn’t
Trump questioning vote
counts in the other 44
states? Why didn’t Trump
question vote counts in
the 2016 election? In
2016 Clinton could have
asked for recounts in
Wisconsin, Michigan
and Pennsylvania, which
she lost by a total of
84,000 votes, but she
didn’t.

Once again Trump is
focused on himself and
not the country. He is
lashing out at our demo-
cratic system and princi-
ples, and he could
undermine the bedrock
foundation of our coun-

try. His firing of Defense
Secretary Esper and a
number of other key
Pentagon officials is
causing chaos within the
Pentagon and jeopardiz-
ing our national security
while we are vulnerable
during the transition of
administrations. Un-Am-
erican Trump’s refusal
to allow Biden’s team to
contact government
agencies for briefings
could disrupt the func-
tioning of our govern-
ment. He is unwittingly
aiding our enemies.

Donald Moskowitz
Londonderry 
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Great Rates, Great Coverage
and Local Service! 
t

WHITTEMORE 
INSURANCE

Home • Auto • Business
Part of the Londonderry community since 1929.

–––– 432-2577––––
24 Hour Quotes at www.whittemoreins.com

Hicks Insurance, Inc., dba Whittemore Insurance

Francis F. “Frank” Kwapniewski
Francis F. “Frank” Kwapniewski,

88, of Londonderry, NH, died Wed-
nesday, Nov. 11, 2020, in his home.
He was born in Queens, NY on Sept.
16, 1932, a son of Stanley and Helen
(Lancucki) Kwapniewski. 

Frank proudly served his coun-
try as a member of the United States Air Force dur-
ing the Korean War. He drove ambulance in Korea,
transporting his fellow soldiers. During his time in
the service he crossed paths with Anna Mae
Lockard while she was also serving in the Air
Force. They married during their time of service at
the base in Syracuse NY. They shared 66 blessed
years. After his military service, Frank worked for
Pan American Airlines for 35 years before moving
on to Cage Inc. from which he retired. Frank was an
avid golfer and would participate in Pan Ameri-
can’s golf tournaments. In his younger years, Frank
had a private pilot’s license and would take his
Friends and family for flights often.

He is survived by Anna Mae Kwapniewski of
Londonderry; two daughters, Pauline Woodbury
and her husband Bob and Patricia Kwapniewski
and granddaughter, Tatum Kwapniewski. Frank is
predeceased by his daughter Teresa Clark in 2015,
his son Peter Kwapniewski in 2019 as well as his
sister Dolores Przybysz also in 2019.

A Mass of Christian Burial was held at St. Mark’s
Parish, One South Rd., Londonderry. The burial
was in the NH State Veterans Cemetery, 110 Daniel
Webster Hwy., Boscawen, NH. Due to State of NH
guidelines, all guests were required to wear masks,
minimize contact and maintain social distancing.
Memorial contributions may be made to Liberty
House, a charity devoted to assisting homeless and
struggling Veterans, https://libertyhousenh.org

OBITUARY

Armand E. Gagnon
Armand E. Gagnon,(“B”) 87 of

Londonderry, NH died Saturday Nov.
14, 2020 in the Pleasant Valley Nursing
Center, Derry, NH. He was born in
Nashua, NH on April 4, 1933, a son of
the late Wilfred and Muriel (Caron)
Gagnon. He had been a recent resi-

dent of Londonderry having lived in Hudson, NH for
over 40 years.

“B” spent two years serving his country during
the post Korean war. He then went on to work for
AT&T where he was employed as a mechanic for 25
years. Retiring at the young age of 59 “B” spent most
of his days fishing or hunting. He was known for his
remarkable art of storytelling with every bit of detail
and animation. He enjoyed spending time with his
grandchildren teaching them how to fish, shoot BB
guns and use a slingshot proficiently. He and his wife
Rachel spent much of their time together taking long
countryside drives and spending time with their
friends and family.

He is survived by his son, Steve A. Gagnon and
his wife Kathleen (Dunlea) of Londonderry, NH, their
three children Chelsea, Hailey, and Hannah Gagnon,
his daughter, Paula J. Prescott of AZ and her three
children, Lexi, Zachary, and Jack Prescott; Armand
was predeceased by his beloved wife of 60 years,
Rachel C. (Burgess) Gagnon on October 24, 2020. He
was also predeceased by his three brothers, Leo,
Raymond and Paul Gagnon.

There are no calling hours. Private graveside
services for Armand and Rachel will be held in the
NH State Veterans Cemetery, 110 Daniel Webster
Hwy, Boscawen, NH. Due to State of NH guidelines,
all guests are required to wear masks, minimize con-
tact and maintain social distancing. The Peabody
Funeral Homes and Crematorium of Derry and Lon-
donderry are assisting the family with arrangements.

OBITUARY
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Visit our website for more information
applewoodkitchen.net

603-437-3739 
Showroom Available by

Appointment

A Message From 
Plummer Tree Farm

In response to Covid-19 we will be
making changes in the way we
sell Christmas trees this year.

• We are requiring masks.
• We will not be serving refreshments as it is impossible to

drink hot cider or cocoa with a mask on. 
• We will be requiring reservations for the first 3 days.   
• We will be scheduling 30 people/family groups per hour

between 8:30 a.m. - 3:30 p.m., on Friday, Nov. 27, Sat-
urday, Nov. 28 and Sunday, Nov. 29. Reservations are
for both choose and cut trees and pre-cut trees. Please
text or call 603 493 4804. You can let us know your
preference of day/time and we will do our best to
accommodate you.    

If you have visited us on the first weekend
in the last couple of years you must remem-
ber what a crush there was. This is what we

have decided on as the best way for us to
protect our customers and our employees.

Thank you for your understanding.

million cars. Several dog
food brands use beef as
their primary meat,
which is an unsustain-
able source of protein
for both pets and hum-
ans. Instead of just beef,
check your pet’s food
labels to see if the ingredi-
ents include animal bone
meal and organ meat. 

Although it may not
sound too pleasing, this
pet food ensures that
the animal source that
produced the food was
used entirely. These sec-
ondary food products
have the same nutrition-
al value for your pet. As
for treats, there are

countless recipes online
for healthy and eco-
friendly snacks for your
pet. And if you have a
green thumb, consider
growing catnip at home. 

Safely Dispose 
of Pet Waste

Cleaning up after
your pet is another
important way to be
eco-friendly. Dog and
cat waste may have
harmful pathogens. Un-
fortunately, rain can
carry animal waste into
water sources and make
people sick when not
disposed of properly.
Pet waste that gets into
water runoff may also

Going Green: Our Pets Can Be Environmentally Friendly, Too
We love our furry

friends, but we
often forget that

they have an impact on
our planet. Changing
your pets’ diet, properly
disposing of their waste,
and making smart choic-
es with their toys and
accessories can make a
huge difference. 

Pet Food: Choose 
More Than Beef

A 2017 study by
UCLA found that meat-
eating dogs and cats cre-
ate the equivalent of
about 64 million tons of
carbon dioxide per year,
which is roughly the
yearly emissions of 13.6

lead to toxic algae out-
breaks that could harm
marine life, as well as
humans and animals. So
make sure to bring
doggy bags when taking
Fido out for a walk, and
dispose of them in a
trash can, not along the
side of a road or trail.

Try switching to bio-
degradable products,
such as litter made from
walnut shells. You’ll
avoid all the dust gener-
ated by clay litter, get
much better absorbency
and very little tracking.
You can also make your
own kitty litter at home
from sawdust, wood

shavings or recycled
newspaper. And remem-
ber: Cat litter is not
flushable. While some
products may say they
are, none have been
thoroughly tested and
deemed safe for septic
systems. If you are un-
sure about a product’s
flushability, contact the
New Hampshire Depart-
ment of Environmental
Services’ Waste Water
Engineering Bureau
(www.des.nh.gov).

Sustainable Pet Care
Tips

• With so many op-
tions to avoid plastic,
don’t forget to do this
with your pets, too! Many
toys, leashes and pet
beds are made from dye-
free, organic, recycled
and upcycled materials.
Avoid toys, treats and
products that come in
excessive packaging, but
when it can’t be avoided,
make sure to recycle
what you can: cardboard
and plastic treat contain-

ers; dog and cat food
cans, rinsed off; separat-
ed paper and plastic por-
tions of toy packaging. 

• Donate your pet’s
old stuff. Drop off gently
used items like toys, dog
bowls, leashes, blankets
and beds at your local
pet shelter. 

• Wash your pets out-
side in an area of your
lawn that needs water,
using nontoxic shampoos. 

• When giving your
pet fresh water, don’t
put the old water down
the drain. Give it to your
plants and shrubs
instead. 

• Use washable and
reusable containers to
store food and treats
instead of plastic bags. 

• Remember that it is
UNSAFE to compost cat
or dog waste.

Courtesy of the Lon-
donderry’s Solid Waste
and Environment Com-
mittee and the NH Depart-
ment of Environmental
Services 

WANTED
Nutfield Publishing, celebrating more than 20 years
in business, based in New Hampshire. 

We are hiring correspondents for our
papers. We need someone with a sharp eye

to find the personal touch in community
news. You should have the ability to man-
age lots of assignments, ask tough ques-

tions, and write clear content. Report on a
broad range of new, from local government
meetings, school news, features on people

and events, and dive into investigative
reporting, all with a focus on the people we

cover in Southern NH. 

For immediate consideration, send your resume,
cover letter and any links or clips of writing samples
to: dpaul@nutpub.net or call 603-537-2760.

Scholarship Recipients Every year the Londonderry Women’s Club selects
three high school seniors to receive $1,500 to go toward their college education. The 2020 London-
derry Women’s Club college scholarship recipients for last year’s graduating class were: From left,
Kelly Calawa – $1,500 – Grove City College; Anna Haas – $1,500 – Regis College; William Kemball-
Cook – $1,500 – Brown University. Courtesy photos

 



Area Fire Departments Combine Forces for Drills Before Blaze
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Local Fire Department crews from Londonderry, Windham, Derry, Salem, Auburn, and Pel-
ham all took advantage of the house that was donated to the fire department by John and Denise
Faiella at that 96 Pillsbury Road to perform a number of crucial hands-on drills for experience in
fighting fires last week. After a week of smoke simulation conducted last week, the teams fin-
ished their training on Monday, Nov. 16 with some live fire training. The exercises included Fire
Attack; Back Up Line; Search and Rescue; Rapid Intervention Teams; Rehab and Air Supply as
well as Ventilation. By mid-afternoon on Monday, the building was deemed to be too unstable
and was set ablaze under the supervision of those who were training. Photos by Chris Paul  
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Apple Tree Mall, Londonderry • WWW.TROYSFRESHKITCHEN.COM
Hours: MONDAY - SATURDAY 8 a.m. - 6 p.m., SUNDAY 8 a.m. - 3 p.m.

Indoor/Outdoor Seating 
and Delivery Available

WMUR's "Top 5 Vegetarian 
Restaurant in NH"

Hippo's "Best of the Best"
Awards

• Restaurant that Caters 
to a Specialty Diet

• Best New Eatery

• Best Salad/Grain Bowl

Assisted Living And Memory Care

https://allamericanal.com/londonderry/

We Put the Emphasis on Living! A community in the truest sense of the word,
our building is a neighborhood with friendly people and accessible services_offering
assisted living units and a Rose Lane program for the memory impaired. From impec-
cable cleanliness and 24-hour security to onsite personal care staff and registered
nurses, our residents get the care and support they need.
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Karen A. Archer, Independent Licensed Agent of Londonderry

603-553-9040  
kaarcher@KarenArcherInsurance.com

Life / Health / Medicare 

Providing Insurance Solutions

Karen Archer Insurance, LLC

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————––––————–◆

In what was a very
uncertain season for
all the fall sports pro-

grams this year, the
Lancer Spirits squad’s
season came to a close
last week, and with that
ending the Junior Varsity
team enjoyed a Division
I Championship and the
Varsity team grabbed a
fourth place spot.

In both of the Divi-
sion I State Champi-
onships, the programs
were conducted virtual-
ly. Each team performed
in their home gym, with
a limited amout of fan
participation.  

The cheerleaders on
each team were allowed
to have two parents or
guardians attend the
contest, which is very
different from the excite-

ment the teams are use
to performing with.

Usually, the gyms
being used are packed
with energenic fans. 

The Lancer Varsity
Spirit team’s head
coach, Chelsea Dennis
was ecstatic about the
Division I repeat, “We
are so proud of Junior
Varsity team for defend-
ing the title of Fall JV
State Champions!” 

She added, “Despite
the challenges they
faced, they were able to
increase their score
from last fall season. 

The Londonderry High
School team, which is
coached by Stefanie
Medrek and Marshall
Roy, had a score of 83.4
to become State Champs
for the second consecu-
tive year, with Concord
coming in at a distant
second with 62.9 points
to claim the runner-up
spot.

The Lancer Varsity
team participated in the
NHIAA Division I Cham-
pionships the week
before in what was a
very close outcome for
the top four teams.

First Place went to
Dover High School with

a score of 102.7.
The Concord Crim-

son Tide managed a
score of 97.6 to get the
second place spot.

The Salem Blue Dev-
ils were a mere .4 points
less with a 97.2 for third. 

Another .2 points
seperated the third and
fourth teams with Lon-
donderry taking fourth
with an even 97 points.

Dennis commented
on the season overall,
“How lucky we were to
be able to have a season
this fall. We fought as
hard as we could from
the start. First to bring
this season safely to life,
and then to offer compe-
titions for athletes
across the State to get
the chance to partici-
pate. 

About the fourth
place result, Dennis said,
“These cheerleaders
never gave up and
refused to back down.
We performed a routine
with the most difficulty
we’ve ever had. They
accepted the challenge
and executed it to the
best of their ability. We
couldn’t be more proud
of them and all we were
able to accomplish this
season. 

Dennis also thanked
the administration for
the opportunity they
were given this year
despite the issues with
the pandemic, “We are
so grateful to everyone
who made this season
possible from the Lon-
donderry School District
to the NHIAA.”
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2FREE Junk Car
Removal!

We will pay up to $50000

for some cars and trucks.
Mon. – Sat. • 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. •  55 Hal l  Road Londonderry, NH

The Lancer Junior Varsity Spirit Squad repeated their NHIAA Division I
Championship this year during a virtual competition.

The Lancer Varsity Spirit Squad competed in the virtual NHIAA Division I
Championship wher they placed fourth. Courtesy photo

603-421-9931 • www.Bellmorestransportation.com
Reservations@Bellmorestransportation.com

• Over 30 years of service
• Family owned & operated
• 24/7 service, Low Rates
• Friendly driver's & staff

• Local transportation, airport
service & package delivery

• Fleet of SUV's, Sedans, 
Limousines & Large Vans

– Bellmores Transportation –

◆ ◆

LONDONDERRY SPORTS
◆ ◆

Lancer JV Spirit Squad Takes First, Varsity Takes Fourth
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I'VE FALLING BEHIND IN MY MORTGAGE PAYMENTS. WHAT CAN I DO?
I'M BEING HOUNDED BY COLLECTION AGENCIES. WHAT CAN I DO?
Call us today to go over strategies

for Bankruptcy. Don't face this alone.

Parnell, Michels & McKay 
Attorneys at Law • 603-434-6331

Over 35 years of experience in assisting clients deal 
with financial problems including Bankruptcy.  

We are a debt relief agency. We help people file for bankruptcy relief under the Bankruptcy Code

Kerry Lekas, CPA/PFS, CFP®, MST, RLP®

12 Parmenter Road, Unit 3C • Londonderry
Kerry@DufresneCPA.com • 434-2889 Ext: 113

Personal & Business Tax Preparation

Tax Problems? We Can Help

Senior Hunter Smith was named to the All-State
First Team by the Coaches Association.

Junior Matt Misiaszek was named as an All-State
Second Team member.

Senior Derrick Apholz achieved All-State Honor-
able Mention. Photos by Chris Paul

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
Boys Varsity Soc-
cer Team only suf-

fered two losses this fall
season. One was a slim
1-0 defeat to Windham
High School, in what was
the only loss during the
regular season. The
other was in the Quarter
Finals against a very
tough Manchester Cen-
tral team, where they
lost 5-0.

Londonderry fin-
ished the very unique
season with an extreme-
ly strong 9-1-1 record
and by outscoring oppo-
nents 36-5, and they had
a win and a loss in the
NHIAA playoffs.

But aside from the
teams overall outcome,
a number of players
were recognized for
their efforts this season.
Senior Hunter Smith was
named the Offensive
Most Valuable Player;
the 

Defensive Most Valu-
able Player went to jun-
ior Matt Misiaszek; the
Team Player award went
to senior Derrick
Apholz; and senior
Anthony Ramy received
the Coaches Award. 

For Scholarships that
the players received,
Anthony Ramy got the
Brian Hanafin Memorial
Scholarship  and the
David Kelly Community
Service Scholarship

went to Ryan Griffin. 
For All State Honors,

Hunter Smith was
named to the First Team
by the Coaches Associa-
tion.

Smith recorded 15
goals and six assists this
season, and was the
team’s leading scorer.  

Head Coach Todd
Ellis commented on his
year, “I am glad to see
that he finally had the
break out season I have
been anticipating.”

For the state’s Sec-
ond Team, Matt Misi-
aszek was honored with
that achievement. 

Ellis was very happy
with his defensive skills,
“He was a solid center
back for us, a junior cap-

tain, and scored two
goals. Misiaszek  also
helped the team with
seven shutouts in 12
games.

Honorable Mention
was given to senior Der-
rick Apholz. The coach
also had good things to
say about his season,
“He was a pleasure to

have as captain, was
always respectful,
worked hard, and was a
positive role model for
his teammates.”

Apholz Recorded five
goals and three assists.

The Lancer team also
had a number of NHSCA
All Scholastic Soccer
Team players. These are

Multiple Soccer Players Receive Honors to End Season

seniors with a 3.25 GPA
or better. That list
includes: Derrick
Apholz; Braden Bras-
sard; Luke Brown; Ryan
Griffin; Gavin Parent;
Anthony Ramy; Hunter
Smith; and Stevem
Swiderski.
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AROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWN
Around Town Policy: This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If
your group is receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40/week per
paper. All Around Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum. All free announcements in
the Around Town/Calendar section can run a maximum of three weeks. Deadline for submissions is
Monday at 5 p.m. Please send items to londonderrytimes@nutpub.net. 

Lions Christmas Trees
Sale

Christmas Trees will be
delivered on Nov. 21 by
Londonderry Football
team and pay it forward
kids will be helping unload
the truck around 1:30 p.m.
Tree sales hours: Thurs-
day and Friday's 5 - 8 p.m.,
10% off trees bought on
these days, Saturday 9 a.m.
- 5 p.m., Sunday 10 a.m. - 5
p.m. The Londonderry
Lions will be a Toys for
Tots drop of center, please
bring a new unopened toy.
Londonderry Lions 4th
Annual Oil Raffle tickets
are $5 to win 100 gallons of
home heating oil or the
equivalent if you do not
heat with oil. The winner
will be picked Jan. 11. 

COVID-19 Response
Help Needed

The South Central NH
Medical Reserve Corps
(MRC) is recruiting med-
ical and non-medical vol-
unteers to help with the
COVID-19 Response in the
region. Are you a practic-
ing or retired medical pro-
fessional or a concerned
local citizen (with or with-

Dec. 23, at our evening
meeting at the CoachStop
restaurant, Mammoth
Road, Londonderry. Draw-
ing will be for three prizes.
Top prize will be $2,000.
There will be two second
prizes drawn of $500 each.
To get tickets, text Mike
Dolan at 774-245-2279; call
Faye Sell at Martinelli Trav-
el at 603-434-4989; or visit
Londonderry Rotary Face-
book Page. Please support
Londonderry Rotary,
which in turn supports our
community. 

Poinsettia Fundraiser 
The Greater Derry Hu-

mane Society is holding a
Poinsettia Plant Fundrais-
er from Nov. 9 - 28. A por-
tion of every plant purchas-
ed will help with the cost
of animal supplies, food,
vet care, behavior training,
dental care, surgical proce-
dures, and much more.
Plants have been grown by
Orchard Hill Greenhouses
in Londonderry, and come
in a variety of sizes: 6.5"
pot - $15 each; 7.5" pot -
$23 each; 8.5" pot - $30
each. Order Forms are
located at the Greater
Derry Humane Society Web-

out medical expertise),
and interested in assisting
your community during an
emergency? The MRC pro-
vides communities with
medical and nonmedical
volunteers trained to
assist in the event of pub-
lic health emergencies.
Volunteers may be called
to assist during emergen-
cies, such as the COVID-19
response. Activities may
include but not limited to
greeting, registration, and
vaccine administration.
Free training will be avail-
able within your scope of
practice. For more infor-
mation, please reach out
to Kate MacDonald at
katemacdonald@catsnh.or
g or 603-505-7216.

“Rotary Saves Christ-
mas” Raffle

Londonderry Rotary
Club is running its “Rotary
Saves Christmas” raffle
through Dec. 23. All funds
raised through the raffle
will be directed back into
our community to support
charities, those in need,
scholarships and more.
Tickets for the raffle are
$10 each or 3 for $25. The
drawing will be held on

site at https://forms.gle/RXu-
WcMe9u8e3nRCi7. Plant(s)
can be picked up at Orchard
Hill Greenhouses, 92 Pillsbury
Rd., Londonderry, from Dec. 5 -
20.  Call or text Orchard Hill
Greenhouses at 603-235-2804
to schedule a pick-up day and
time. Please bring a copy of
your emailed receipt when you
pick up your plant(s).

Toys for Tots
It's safe to say 2020 has

been a tough year for
everyone. Kids and parents
more than ever could use a
little extra "Merry" in their
Christmas this year and
we're hoping to help bring
bright smiles to their faces
this Holiday Season! Derry
PD will be participating in
the Marine Corps Reserve
Toys For Tots Campaign for
the 2020 season. Please
drop off new, unwrapped,
nonviolent toys to the main
lobby of the station.

Republican Meeting
The Londonderry Re-

publican Committee is
holding its monthly meet-
ing on Thursday, Nov. 19, 7
- 8:30 p.m., at the Victory
Baptist Church, 78 Litch-
field Rd., Londonderry. We
will recap the election
results and congratulate
any candidates who are
able to attend. We will also
discuss our 2021 plans.
This will be our last meet-
ing for 2020 and will
resume meetings in Janu-
ary, 2021. Liz Thomas/
Chair, Londonderry Rep-
ublican Committee 

NEDE Presents The
Nutcracker

Watch New England
Dance Ensemble's full-
scale professional cine-
matic performance of The
Nutcracker from the com-

adventure.

Basketball Tryout 
Spartans Basketball,

NH's largest AAU Basket-
ball program, will be hold-
ing Winter AAU tryouts at
the Candia Youth Athletic
Association in Candia, NH.
Tryouts will be open to
boys and girls grades 2nd -
8th. The first tryout date is
Saturday Nov. 28. Times
are 2nd - 6th Grade boys
and girls: 2 - 3 p.m. 7th &
8th Grade boys and girls: 3
- 4 p.m. For any questions
contact Chris Coates at
CoatesNew@hotmail.com. 

Toy Sale
Do you have toys to

donate to the annual St.
Gianna's Toy Sale? Drop off
any time to: St. Thomas
Aquinas Church, 26 Crys-
tal Ave., Derry (Aquinas
Center), 5 Isabella Dr., Lon-
donderry and St. Matth-
ew's Church Windham.
The sale will take place on
Dec. 5, at St. Thomas
Church, Derry, from 9 a.m.
- noon. Must wear a mask
and bring your own bag. 

Career Skills
Need career skills?

WorkReady NH will hold
Virtual Class on Monday -
Friday, from noon - 2:30
p.m. for 10 hours independ-
ent work. To register, call
603-230-3435 Learn Ses-
sion: Nov. 13, 16 - Dec. 18. 

Adult Scholarship
The Londonderry Wo-

men's Club is offering a
$1000 scholarship to a
local woman seeking to
improve her education. To
be eligible you must be a
woman who is at least 23
years old, a current resi-
dent of Londonderry or an

fort and safety of your
vehicle. Cast, rehearsed,
staged and filmed without
an audience, New England
Dance Ensemble's The
Nutcracker combines live
theater with the dimen-
sional aspects and intrica-
cies of a high quality fea-
ture length film. Dancers
were joined by guest artists
from Pennsylvania Ballet
and accompanied by a live
recording of Tchaikovsky's
magnificent score. A magi-
cal Christmas tree, toy sol-
diers, vibrant costumes,
concessions and the nos-
talgia of a Drive-In theater
movie experience make
this a safe, entertaining
way to experience the
beauty of The Nutcracker.
Tickets for admission to
the movie experience are
$25 for general parking, $35
for priority parking. Pur-
chase by visiting www.n-
ede.org. Sales begin Nov. 1.

New Books with Miss
Jennifer

Starting on Monday,
Nov. 23 at 10 a.m., a virtual
children's program will be
available on the Leach
Library Facebook page.
Miss Jennifer shares some
new children's books that
can be borrowed from the
library. If you are interest-
ed in checking any of these
titles out, please call the
library at 432-1132.

“Bookworm and the
Barefoot Books”

Beginning on Monday,
Nov. 30 at 10 a.m. and end-
ing on Friday, Dec. 4 at 5
p.m., patrons will be able
to view "Bookworm and
the Barefoot Books". Talk-
ing Hands Theatre's pup-
pet friends will perform
this charming show that
proves reading can be an Continued on page 13

PLUMBING AND WELL PUMP SERVICES CO. LLC 603-437-9114
Call Us at

Well Pump System Tune Up
Here is what we offer Pressure Tank Maintance Package
• Install a Brand New Pressure Switch
• Install a Brand New Pressure Gauge
• Alr Pressure Check
• Optimize Your Pressure Settings
• Test the Electrical Running Current of Your Well Pump
• Visually Inspect Inspect Your Wellcap for Sanitary Protections

Help Bee the Change
Your help is needed 

to create the
Butterfly & Pollinator Garden
Green Team of Londonderry
Fund Raiser Mini Butterfly Gar-

den Starter Kit 
$10 Donation

Pick up more than one! They make great party favors, office gifts, kid
projects or thank you gifts.The kit includes a packet of wildflower seeds,
2 peat pellets, a peat pot and 2 butterfly sticks to mark your garden.

Fundraiser Sale Sunday Nov. 21 10 am - noon
At Bensons Garden Center 

20 Orchard View Dr, Londonderry, NH 03053

 



◆
LO N D O N D E R RY TI M E S ◆ NOVEMBER 19, 2020 PA G E 13

We Fix: No Water, 
Low Water Pressure, 
Water Softeners 

––– 603-437-9114 –––

PLUMBING AND HEATING CO. LLC

Continued on page 15

◆ ◆

SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆

Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

EXPERIENCE THE DIFFERENCE

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

ADDITIONS • DECKS • WINDOWS • SIDING
FINISHED BASEMENTS • KITCHENS • BATHS

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

HANDYMAN AND 
HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL • PAINTING • SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES 
FULLY INSURED

603-965-5208
jcdugan55@gmail.com

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...

888-894-9794
northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

From Concept to Completion

Kitchens · Bathrooms · Decks
Porches · Additions · Basements

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Addi-

tions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

For more details call:

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007
196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH

TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

Derry
ROOFING

Roofing Installation
& Repair; 

Gutter Work
ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!

Shingle • Solar • Copper • Wooden Shakes 
Rubber Roof • PVC • Tar & Gravel • Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

Siding • Windows • Doors • Roofing & More!
Hampstead, NH
603-260-3531

www.GNEexteriors.com

Full House of 
Windows Installed 

$3,000
Restrictions may apply. 

Call for details. Expires 7/31/20EXTERIORS

GREATER
New England up to 10 

windows

PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Fascia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

THE FINE LINE
Portraits. Murals. Wall Art

Creative Interior/Exterior Signage

603-247-3267  
https://deborahcurtin.com

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

licensing program. Appli-
cations are available on-
line at  www.londonderry-
womensclub.org. They
must be submitted by Nov.
15. If you have questions,
contact us at info@london-
derrywomensclub.org. 

Food Pantry
Contact-free pick up at

at the Upper Room, 36 Tsi-
enneto Rd., Derry is avail-
able on Mondays from 11
a.m. - 1 p.m. (back entran-
ce), Thursdays 3 - 4 p.m.
and by appointment (front
entrance). 

TIPS Zoom
Are you a young par-

ent? The Upper Rooms

Around Town
Continued from page 12

Teen Information for Par-
enting Success (TIPS) will
hold Zoom meetings on
Wednesdays from 5 - 6 p.m.
Support and resources for
young parents (up to age
24) and their children.

Raising another's child? 
Are you parenting a

second time around?

Attend the Grandparent
and Relative Caregiver
Support Group. Join this
free weekly meeting for
resources, discussions
and support for those rais-
ing another person's child.
No preregistration need-
ed. Tuesdays 6 - 7:30 p.m.
Meeting in person at the
YMCA - Londonderry. Con-

adjacent community and
currently enrolled at an
accredited postsecondary
institution where you have
completed a minimum of
half the time or credits for
your degree, certificate or

tact: Seren Elizabeth at
selizabeth@urteachers.or
g. Grandparent PASTA
Groups are brought to you
by NH Children's Trust,
the YMCA of Greater Lon-
donderry, the Southern
Rockingham Coalition for
Healthy Youth (SoRock)
and The Upper Room.
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Monday - Nov. 9
7:41 a.m. Assisted the
New Hampshire State
Police with services at
Exit 5 on Rockingham
Road.
7:52 a.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance reported on
Fieldstone Drive.
9:01 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Suspicious
Activity at Starbucks on
Nashua Road. 
11:03 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Suspicious
Activity on Woodside
Drive.
3:25 p.m. Auto Fire at
Hampton Drive on Nash-
ua Road. Vehicle Towed.
4:05 p.m. Weapons Off-
enses investigated on
Coteville Road.

Tuesday - Nov. 10
9:16 a.m. Services ren-
dered in keeping the
peace on Kelley Road.
4:41 p.m. Off-highway
Recreational Vehicle
Compla int/Vio lat ion
reported on King Henry
Drive. Warning Issued.
7:12 p.m. Disturbance

investigated on Nashua
Road at Juliano’s Italian
Pizzeria
8:58 p.m. Three officers
investigate a distur-
bance at Renegades Pub
on Nashua Road. 

Wednesday - Nov. 11
2:02 a.m. Three officers
investigate suspicious
activity on Alexander
Road.
3:04 a.m. Suspicious act-
ivity investigated at
Manchester Boston
Regional Airport.
8:11 a.m. Identity Theft
investigated on Lori
Lane.
8:27 a.m. Services
rendered for Domestic
Disturbance on Whitte-
more Road
1:32 p.m. Identity Theft
investigated on Misty
Lane.
2:36 p.m. Warrant serv-
ed and arrest made on
Frying Pan Lane in
Hampton Falls. Christo-
pher Johnson, 38, of
Hampton Falls, charged
with Theft by Deception

Londonderry Police Log
Selections from the Londonderry Police Logs

Continued on page 15

of under $1,000.
2:59 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated at
Kelley Road on Litch-
field Road.
4:11 p.m. Identity Theft
investigated on South
Road.
6:17 p.m. Peace restored
during a Domestic
Disturbance on Copper-
field Lane.

Thursday - Nov. 12
1:46 a.m. Six officers In-
vestigate Suspicious Act-
ivity on Sandstone Cir-
cle.
7:57 a.m. Services
rendered by three offi-
cers for Animal Control
at Budget Gas & Auto
Repair on Nashua Road.
10:03 a.m. Larceny/For-
gery/Fraud investigated
on Pine Street.
4:12 p.m. Warrant serv-
ed and arrest made on
Candleridge Circle in Lit-
chfield. Zachary Mcna-
mara, 32, of Litchfield
charged with Dissemina-
tion of Private Sexual

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

AUTOS WANTED
Cars/Trucks Wanted!!! All
Makes/Models 2002-2019!
Any Condition. Running or Not.
Top $$$ Paid! Free Towing!
We’re Nationwide! Call Now: 1-
888-985-1806.

FINANCIAL
Do you owe $10,000+ to the
IRS or State in back taxes? Get

tax relief now! We’ll fight for
you! (800)887-5731 - (Mon-Fri
10am-8pm EST).

HEALTH & FITNESS
Generic Viagra and Cialis! 100
Pills $99.00 Free Shipping!
100% guaranteed. 24/7 Call
Now! 888-889-5515.

Seriously Injured in an Auto
Accident?  Let us fight for you!
Our network has recovered

millions for clients! Call today
for a Free consultation! 1-888-
409-1261.

MISCELLANEOUS
Two great new offers from
AT&T Wireless! Ask how to get
the Next Generation Samsung
Galaxy S10e Free. Free iPhone
with AT&T’s Buy one, Give
One. While supplies last! Call
1-866-565-8452 or

www.freephonesnow.com//cad
net.

Stay in your home longer with
an American Standard Walk-In
Bathtub. Receive up to $1,500
off, including a free toilet, and
a lifetime warranty on the tub
and installation! Call us at 1-
855-481-3969 or visit
www.walkintubquote.com/nati
onal.

Eliminate gutter cleaning forev-
er! LeafFilter, the most
advanced debris-blocking gut-
ter protection. Schedule a Free
LeafFilter estimate today. 15%
off Entire Purchase. 10%
Senior & Military Discounts.
Call 1-855-402-0373.

Cross country Moving, Long
distance Moving Company, out
of state move $799 Long Dis-
tance Movers. Get Free quote
on your Long distance move.
1-844-452-1706.

Call Empire Today® to sched-
ule a Free in-home estimate on
Carpeting & Flooring. Call
Today! 1-855-404-2366.

DIRECTV - Every live football
game, every Sunday - any-
where - on your favorite
device. Restrictions apply. Call
IVS - 1-855-781-1565.

Need IRS Relief $10K - $125K+
Get Fresh Start or Forgiveness
Call 1-877-378-1182  Monday
through Friday 7AM-5PM PST.

Thinking about installing a new
shower? American Standard
makes it easy. Free design con-
sultation. Enjoy your shower
again! Call 1-855-337-8855
today to see how you can save
$1,000 on installation, or visit
www.newshowerdeal.com/cad
net.

Generac Standby Generators.
The weather is increasingly
unpredictable. Be prepared for
power outages. Free 7-year
extended warranty ($695
value!) Schedule your Free in-
home assessment today. Call
1-855-447-6780  Special
financing for qualified cus-
tomers.

The Generac PWRcell, a solar

plus battery storage system.
SAVE money, reduce your
reliance on the grid, prepare
for power outages and power
your home. Full installation
services available. $0 Down
Financing Option. Request a
Free, no obligation, quote
today. Call 1-866-586-7248.

Create a new holiday tradition
with The Amazing Snowman!
You can make it snow Any-
where, even indoors! Get your
Amazing Snowman Today!
www.AmazingSnowman.com
promo code SM100 gives you
$100 off!

DISH Network $59.99 For 190
Channels! Add High Speed
Internet for ONLY
$19.95/month. Call Today for
$100 Gift Card! Best Value &
Technology. Free Installation.
Call 1-855-837-9146 (some
restrictions apply).

WANTED TO BUY
Wants to purchase minerals
and other oil and gas interests.
Send details to P.O. Box 13557
Denver, Co. 80201.

◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Call: 
537-2760 

WANTED

Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

FOR RENT

Apartment for Rent: Derry - One bed
small room – 2nd fl,privet dead end
rd, washer - dryer $900.00 a month
603-552-3295

HANDYMAN SERVICE

ADVANCED HANDYMAN SERVICES.
Bathroom remodeling, carpentry, rot
repair, & painting. Low rates. Call
(603)490-4673. www.advanced-
handymanservices.org.

MASONRY

Michael's Masonry 
Are your steps and walkways safe
for the holidays? Call for a free esti-
mate 421-0686 
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Images; and two counts
of Harassment.
4:47 p.m. Services ren-
dered for report of Tres-
passing on Ridgemont
Drive.
5:36 p.m. Weapons Off-
enses investigated on
Bartley Hill Road.

Friday - Nov. 13
12:09 a.m. Peace restor-
ed by four officers at Dis-
turbance on Abington
Drive.
2:37 a.m. Response to
Missing Person leads to
an arrest made on Whit-
temore Road. Four offi-
cers assist with charging
Nathanael Ramos, 21, of
Salem, on a Warrant.
10:44 a.m. Unlawful Act-
ivities investigated on
Ricker Avenue at Pro-
tavic America, Inc.
12:30 p.m. Identity Theft
investigated on Chase

Road.
1:52 p.m. Larceny/Forg-
ery/Fraud investigated
on Pettengill Road at
Harvey Road.
5:23 p.m. Six officers as-
sist with making an ar-
rest during a Domestic
Disturbance on Kimball
Road. Brianna Jobin, 20,
of Londonderry charged
with two counts of Dom-
estic Violence (Simple As-
sault/Physical Contact).
9:09 p.m. Services
rendered for Weapons
Offenses on Old Derry
Road.

Saturday - Nov. 14
12:02 a.m. Investigation
of a Disabled Motor Veh-
icle leads to an Arrest on
High Range Road. Tyler
Kelley, 23, of Manchester
charged on Bench War-
rants.
1:43 a.m. Disturbance
investigated by three
officers on Elwood Road
results in transportation
to a hospital.

◆ ◆

Police Log
Continued from page 14

9:26 a.m. Shooting Com-
plaint investigated on
West Road at West Road
Fields North Complex.
10:29 a.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated at
Pond on Independence
Drive.
12:01 p.m. Disturbance
investigated on Nelson
Road at LAFA Complex.
12:49 p.m. Identity Theft
investigated on West
Road.
2:47 p.m. Warrant Serv-
ed and Arrest made on
Mercury Drive. Jessica
Wilson, 28, of London-
derry charged with nine
counts of Willful Con-
cealment, Theft.
5:12 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Disturbance
on Nashua Road at Taco
Bell/KFC.
7:07 p.m. Shooting com-
plaint investigated on
Crestview Circle.

Sunday - Nov. 15
12:31 a.m. Motor Vehi-

cle Stop leads to an ar-
rest on High Range Road
at Macintosh Lane.
James Donnelly, 57, of
Londonderry charged
with driving of Vehicle
with Suspended Regis-
tration; Resisting
Arrest/Detention.
12:06 p.m. Services Ren-
dered for Medical Emer-
gency at Manchester
Boston Regional Airport.
5:23 p.m. Motor Vehicle
Stop leads to an arrest
on Nashua Road at
Speedway. Brandon
Willits, 29, of Chichester,
charged with Driving
After Re-
voked/Suspended Licen-
se; and Suspension of
Vehicle Registration.
7:53 p.m. Five officers
respond to a Domestic
Disturbance which re-
sults in Transportation
to a Hospital from Field-
stone Drive.

William Leo York
William Leo York passed away with

family at his side at Elliot Hospital in Man-
chester, NH on Nov. 8. William, known as
“Opa” by his family & as Bill by his friends &
colleagues, was born in Canton, ME to Leo C.
& Avis E. York on Nov. 15, 1935. He was pre-
deceased by his parents and his sister

Jacqueline. After attending schools in Boston, MA during
the WWII years, the family returned to ME in 1945 & Bill
graduated from Canton High School in 1953 & was voted
“most likely to succeed” by his close knit graduating class.

Bill made the decision to serve his country & enlisted in
the US Army reporting to Fort Dix, NJ for basic training.
After his training, Bill was selected for a staff role supporting
an Army Intelligence division & he reported to his new posi-
tion in Frankfort, Germany. Bill took pride in his time serv-
ing & the opportunity to be part of teams managing “safe-
houses” that helped move scientists & educators from East-
ern bloc countries.

During off duty time in Germany, Bill met Helga Oet-
tinger, a young German woman. The two were often found
dancing together, & spent time getting to know each other
with the help of a German/English dictionary. They didn’t
know it at the time, but they were in the early stages of a
relationship that would define the rest of their lives. As
the end of his 3 year service commitment neared, Bill
wanted to come back to ME & to bring his new fiancée
with him. As Helga has always said, her life began when
she met “her Billy”.

Shortly after returning home, Bill and Helga were mar-
ried in Canton, ME on Jan. 26, 1957. Bill enrolled at the
Farmington State Teachers College & began work on his
teaching degree. In 1960 Bill graduated from FSTC & took
his first job teaching & coaching middle school basketball
in Madison, ME. In 1964 Bill & Helga welcomed their first
child, Ronald Joseph & in 1966 their second child, Susan
Kimberly. In 1966 the family moved to Brunswick, ME &
Bill took a teaching & assistant administration position at
the Dike School in Bath. In 1968 Bill gained his Master’s
Degree in Education from the University of ME at Orono. 

In 1969 Bill recieved the Principal position at Marcia
Buker Elementary school in Richmond, ME. Bill loved the
school & community & proudly served this role for 20
years, retiring from teaching & administration in 1989.
Bill was heralded for his fair but firm approach in over-
seeing the school & for advocating for his teachers, staff,
students & their families.    

After retirement from teaching & administration, Bill
went to work as a seasonal employee in the Returns
Department at LL Bean in Freeport. Bill enjoyed this posi-
tion & his co-workers thru the winter seasons for 17 years.  

In 2007 after 41 years of living in Brunswick, Bill &
Helga moved to The Villages, Florida where they enjoyed
the activities & beautiful weather for the next 10 years. In
2017 they moved back to NE near family in Londonderry. 

Bill loved the outdoors & was an avid hunter, boater &
fisherman for many years. He took up the game of golf more
seriously in his 20’s. He became an accomplished player
over time, being a 40 year member of the Brunswick Golf
Club. He served on committees & the Board of Directors, &
was one of the leaders of the daily “Gangbusters” group for
many years at BGC. Bill loved the game, enjoyed his part-
ners & had an knack for making “holes in one” as he had
nearly 10 in his lifetime, the last at The Villages in 2016.   

Bill is survived by his wife Helga York of Londonder-
ry. Bill cherished their relationship & what they started
in Germany became a 64 year love story. He also leaves
his son, Ronald Joseph York & his wife Rachael York of
GA; his daughter, Susan Kimberly Skov & her husband
Conrad Skov of Londonderry; 4 grandchildren, Haley
Skov of CA, Annika Skov of CO, Austin York & Eden York,
both of GA. “Opa” was revered & loved by his grandkids
& always kept up on their activities & accomplishments;
he was always a comforting & supportive voice.   

There will be a private ceremony for the family at a
later date. Memories and condolences can be shared at
www.peabodyfuneralhome.com. In lieu of flowers, dona-
tions can be made to Dana Farber Cancer Institute
www.jimmyfund.org/gift 

OBITUARYFeeling Overwhelmed? 
The Upper Room is

offering supportive online
counseling schedule a free
one-on-one supportive
counseling session. Email
Seren at selizabeth@ur-
teachers.org.

Parent & Caregiver Café
Parent & Caregiver Café

Remote meetings are open
to those raising teens.
Thursdays from 6 - 7:30
p.m. To access, visit: us04w-
eb.zoom.us/j/302497889
Meeting ID: 302 497 889 (no
password needed) Contact:
Seren Elizabeth atseliza-
beth@urteachers.org No
preregistration need.

Caregiver Resource Line
Have parenting ques-

tions? Upper Room offers
Parent & caregiver re-
source line, call (603) 437-
8477 ext. 26. Call with
your name and contact
number, and a trained
professional will return
your call within 24 hours.
If you are having an emer-
gency, please call 911.

Presbyterian Church
The Walking Togeth-

er Group and the Walk

With Me Group will be
meeting together via
zoom 7 p.m. every Tues-
day, via computer or
telephone. This is a sup-
port group for anyone
who has lost a spouse, a
family member or a
friend. For information,
contact: 781-866-9976 or
jrkdias@aol.com 

Evolve! 
A group for young

woman ages 13 to 18 to
talk about today's chal-
lenges meets every
Wednesday from 5:30 - 6:30
p.m. at the Upper Room,
36 Tsienneto, Road, Derry.
This is a free weekly group.
To register, Call 437-8477
to register ext. 16.   

St. Jude Food Pantry
St. Jude’s Food Pantry

Is open to all Londonder-
ry resident who maybe in
need. Call Kay at 434-1827
to make an appointment
to pickup your food from
the panty. “We are there
for the people and want to
help them.”

Young Adult Programs
On Fridays 11 - 11:30

a.m., facilitated by The
Upper Room, weekly free
remote support programs
are available. To access:
Contact Beth O'Connell at

eoconnell@URteachers.org
or follow the Young Adults
Strong Facebook page.

Raising a Teenager? 
Parent & Caregiver

Café (PaCC) Group. These
meetings are a wonderful
resource for parents and
caregivers raising teens.
Discuss your concerns and
learn new parenting strate-
gies. New topics are intro-
duced weekly including
anger management, drug
and alcohol abuse, com-
munication and setting
boundaries. No preregis-
tration needed. Thursday
6 - 7:30 p.m. Free live on
Zoom. Link to Join:
h t t p s : / / u s 0 4 w e b . z -
oom.us/j/302497889. Con-
tact: Seren Elizabeth at
selizabeth@urteachers.org

CART Transitions to
Essential Trips only 

In an effort to keep
drivers and the ridership
of CART safe and healthy
during the COVID-19 pan-
demic, CART will transi-
tion to essential only.
CART will communicate
with all passengers who
have current trips sched-
uled and make adjust-
ments where appropriate.
Essential travel will
include medically neces-
sary trips (dialysis, phar-

Around Town
Continued from page 13

macy, etc.) as well as trips
to the grocery store.  CART
will work with passengers
to accommodate the
essential trips and will
work on timing to be as
flexible as possible.  Ser-
vice will remain available
to all towns, 5 days a week.
Any questions, concerns
or comments should be
directed to mwhitten@-
mtabus.org or phone
CART at 603-792-5151.
CART looks forward to
restoring regular service
levels as soon as this crisis
passes. 

Teen Talk
Need to be Heard?

Upper Room's Teen Talk,
an online forum to talk,
support and be heard is
open Tuesdays 3 - 4 p.m.
Free live on Zoom. Teens
13-18. No preregistration
necessary; Meeting ID:
111 147 286, Password:
694887. Contact: Nicole
Smith Martin at nmart-
in@urteachers.org or
call 437-8477 x29.

Raising children ages
0-12? 

Upper Room offers
Parent & caregiver work-
shops on Wednesdays,
from 6 - 7 p.m. Free live on
Zoom, facilitated by The
Upper Room. Tune into

this new series for weekly
workshops offering fami-

lies information, discus-
sion and support.

                                                                              



320 Sandown Road, Unit 2, East Hampstead
CALL FOR MORE INFORMATION

781-816-3766 OR 603-552-0194

SPECIALIZING IN
Brazilian Jiu Jitsu • Muay Thai

Cardio Kickboxing • Boxing

MARTIAL ARTS & FITNESS CENTER

LimitlessLimitlessLimitless

PRIDEFITNESS

Boundless
Unbound

Limitless

PRIDEPRIDEPRIDEFITNESS

Boundless
Unbound

ONE WEEK FREE TRIALONE WEEK FREE TRIAL

Like us on Facebook & follow us on
Instagram for more information

      


